
Arts and Sciences Senate 
Tentative Agenda 

September 2 I st, 2009 

I. Approval of tentative agenda 
II. Approval of minutes of April 20th, 2009 
III. Report of the College of Arts and Sciences (N. Squires, Interim Dean) 
IV. Report of the Promotion and Tenure Committee (G. Matthews) 
V. A&S President's Report 
VI. Old Business 
VII. New Business 

Arts and Sciences Senate 
Minutes 
April 20, 2009 

I. Approval of Agenda: approved. 

II. Approval of minutes from March 23, 2009: approved. 

III. CAS Dean's Report (J. Staros) 

• Presented slide show used at last Chair and Director's meeting. 
• CAS 9/I 0 budget. 66.9 M. budget allocation from Provost's Office. Includes cumulative 

(2 years) 4.82 M. (7.2%) cut. 
- • 822 K 08/09 cut deferred to 09/I 0. 

• CAS cost vs. 66.9 Mil. allocation: I) contractual salary obligations; 2) Correcting for 
all known salary savings; 3) total salary obligation= 68 M (1.1 M. Shortfall) 

• Other needs: 
1) SIB (adjunct budget) (08-09)- 2.5 M. 
2) OTPS-1 M. 
3) Promotions and retentions - 0.5 M. 
4) CAS funded gifts - 0 .4 M. 

Salary shortfall: 4.4 M. (plus the I. I M. shortfall) we are about 5.5 M. short of 
what we need to operate at this years level. 

• Departments given targets. Each Department must respond with a plan to close whatever 
gap exists between allocation and need by lowering costs and raising revenues. 

• Reducing SIB expenditures: 2.7 M. requested by the Department and 2 Mil. cap 
negotiated with the Provost. 

• SIB must be handled within departmental targets. 
• Enhanced summer/winter session incentive would be a revenue sharing plan. 

IV. Report of the Academic Judiciary Committee (AJC)- (G. Fouron and Wanda Moore) 

• If a student is found guilty of academic dishonesty, they have to take a Q course ( I 0 
week) on Academic Integrity. 

• There were 77 students reported this semester. 
• Highest reported students were transfer students. Freshmen were the lowest reported. 
• Safe Assignment, a plagiarism detection program, is being offered on Blackboard. 





• Discussion ensued on what the relationship is between AJC and the Academic Integrity 
Officer. 

• Motion was made to accept the AJC Report: all in favor, one abstention. 

V. Humanities Institute Report (A. Kaplan, J. Lutterbie) 

• The Institute's mission is to stimulate new modes of interdisciplinary research 
• Conferences (one of the major programs) are usually 2-3 day events. 
• Symposia, which are 1 day events, are often held at the Manhattan campus. 
• There is a Distinguished Lecture Series. 
• Seminars are developed from interdisciplinary faculty research. 
• Curriculum 
• Awards - given to undergraduates as well as groups 
• Publications 
• Community Outreach 

VI. A&S Senate President's Report (R. Ben-Zvi) 

• Southampton report deferred until the new Dean, Mary Pearl, has time. 
• Dean Pearl has requested that Southampton be affiliated with the A&S Senate. This has 

been approved by the A&S Executive Committee. 

Motion was made by the A&S Senate to approve the affiliation: all were in favor. 

• Please nominate in the upcoming elections. 

VII. Old Business: H. Silverman noted a change in the minutes from March 23rd: IV. Report of 
FRRRP: first bullet, switch #2 with #3. 

VIII. New Business: no new business. 

Meeting adjourned 5.02 p.m. 

Submitted by: 

Laurie Theobalt 

Report of the A & S Senate Promotion and Tenure Committee 
September 2009 

Prepared by Joanne Davila, Former Chair PTC 
Presented by Gary Matthews, Current Chair PTC 

2008-2009 Committee: 

• Joanne Davila, Chair- Psychology (Social and Behavioral Sciences) 
• Ellen Broselow - Linguistics (Social and Behavioral Sciences) 
• Vitaly Citovsky - Biochemistry (Natural Sciences) 
• Jacqueline Reich - Comparative Literary and Cultural Studies (Humanities and Fine 

Arts) 
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• Peter Manning - English (Humanities and Fine Arts; Fall semester only) 
• Gary Matthews - Neurobiology and Behavior (Natural Sciences) 
• Ryan Minor - Music (Humanities and Fine Arts)- non-tenured member 

Organization and functioning: 

The committee met regularly, typically bi-weekly, during the 2008-2009 academic year, with 
excellent attendance. All committee members are dedicated and hard working. They take their 
position seriously and behave in a professional, ethical manner. The committee functions very 
well as a group, demonstrating cohesion and respect for all members. The committee also met 
three times during the 2009 summer session. Summer meetings have become increasingly 
necessary to deal with new hires whose appointments begin in September, as well as complex 
cases. 

Philosophy and process: 

The PTC plays an important role in the College of Arts and Sciences. The PTC represents the 
faculty and serves as a means for providing quality control for the faculty. The PTC 
independently assesses cases of tenure and promotion and makes advisory recommendations to 
the Dean accordingly. The faculty members who make up the committee are critical to its 
functioning and success and it is important to continue to elect strong members to serve on the 
committee. 

The PTC has maintained a strong level of continuity in process with prior years. We continue to 
adhere strongly to the Policies of the Board of Trustees, and to focus decisions on scholarship, 
teaching, and service. We recognize that every case is different and make certain that we take 
into account diversity across departments and types of scholarly achievements. 

In making decisions, the main question that we focus on is whether the candidate's scholarship is 
having an impact on their field. Our ability to assess this relies on the clarity with which this is 
presented in the dossier, and we rely heavily on the views expressed in outside letters and in the 
chair's letters. A few comments about each are in order. Regarding outside letters, those that 
come from individuals who do not have a close professional relationship with the candidate are 
essential, as they are likely to be least biased by personal connections. Regarding the chair's 
letters, it is critical that they express and discuss both the strengths and weaknesses of the case, 
particularly those pointed out by outside letter writers. Providing a clear rationale for the 
departmental vote is also extremely important. If there were "no" votes or abstentions, it is 
important to clarify the reasons for such votes. Chair's letters that simply reiterate or quote from 
outside letters, or that present a run-down of the faculty discussion of the case are least helpful to 
the PTC and are a disservice to the candidate. Unfortunately, many chairs' letters continue to be 
written in this manner. 

Regarding the assessment of scholarly ability for promotion to Full Professor, the PTC feels that 
promotion should not be awarded just for significant administrative or other accomplishments, 
but should be awarded only to those who show true excellence and a strong reputation in creative 
and scholarly activities. However, teaching and service do matter, and weight is placed on the 
extent to which candidates for full professor have shown initiative in contributing to the future of 
their department and their field. 

Caseload and actions: 
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From 9/11/08 through 9/1/09, the PTC acted on 32 cases. Of these, 17 were cases for promotion 
with tenure, 2 were cases for tenure of individuals hired as Associate Professors without tenure, 
10 were cases for promotion to full professor, and 3 were new appointments (with tenure). Four 
of the cases were from SoMAS, and one was from journalism (note that the CAS Dean does not 
act on these cases). 

Of the promotion cases acted on (excluding the new appointments; n = 29), the departments were 
in favor of promotion in 28 cases and the PTC agreed with the departmental recommendation in 
all but three cases (one promotion to full, two promotion and tenure). In the one case in which 
the department was not in favor of promotion, the PTC concurred. 

Of the 27 cases that have been acted on by the Dean(s) (Dean Starns and more recently Dean 
Squires), the Dean has agreed with the PTC in all but two cases (one promotion to full, one 
tenure and promotion). In both cases, the PTC recommended against promotion, but the Dean 
recommended in favor of promotion. Note that one of the cases on which the Dean agreed with 
the PTC was the case in which both the department and the PTC were not in favor of promotion. 
Of the 27 cases, 23 have progressed to the Provost and President, and both have agreed with the 
prior recommendations (yielding promotion in all cases, but the one for which the Department, 
PTC, and Dean were not in favor). Two cases have progressed to the Provost, who has agreed 
with the prior recommendations. The remainder of the cases (n = 2) are in progress. The four 
SoMAS cases and one journalism case have all been acted on by the Provost and President and 
resulted in promotion in all cases. 

Other: 

1 ~ The PTC continued to consider the move to the use of electronic dossiers. The committee 
continues to be in favor and will continue to determine how to best implement such a process. 

2. In spring 2006, the PTC was contacted by members of library science to initiate discussion 
about whether library files could be evaluated through the A & S PTC. This discussion continued 
through the 2007/2008 academic year, with a number of meetings of the PTC and the library 
faculty. In October 2008, the librarians voted to stay with their own promotion and tenure 
procedures. As such, the A & S PTC will not act on library files. 

3. Three amendments proposed by the PTC were passed by the Senate in October and November 
2008. The first was to amend language in the PTC Guidelines to clarify what is expected in the 
candidate's research statement. The second was to update the biographical file accordingly to 
reflect the changes in the Guidelines regarding the research statement, as well as to update 
outdated terminology used in the biographical file. The third was to include the biographical file 
as an appendix to the PTC Guidelines. All changes have been implemented. 

4. During Fall 2008 and Spring 2009, the PTC consulted with the Provost and with the School of 
Journalism regarding the School's promotion and tenure guidelines. The School of Journalism 
revised its guidelines in accordance with PTC requests for greater clarity and specificity. 

5. In Fall 2008, the PTC consulted with Mark Aronoff, Graham Glynn, and Emily Thomas 
regarding changes to the University Course Evaluations. The PTC provided them with a list of 
suggestions that would facilitate utility of the evaluations for the PTC review of dossiers. 
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6. In February 2009, the PTC consulted with Ruth Ben-Zvi, at her request, regarded handling 
course evaluations for small graduate courses in ·a way that would be useful to the PTC. 

7. In February 2009, the PTC consulted with the Dean's Office, at their request, to decide that in 
cases where an individual was hired at senior rank without tenure, and then is coming up for 
tenure, the PTC expects to review a file that meets the guidelines for regular tenure files. If the 
file is going to come to the PTC within one year of hiring, then the department can use the hiring 
file, as long as they add what is necessary to bring it up to tenure file standards. However, if the 
file is going to come to the PTC more than one year after hiring, a new, complete tenure file is 
required. An amendment to update the PTC guidelines in this regard will be prepared this fall. 

8. In Spring 2009, the PTC consulted with the Dean's Office, at their request, to decide that 
notices of PTC recommendations are to be sent to departments immediately (rather than the old 
procedure of 14 days later). 

9. In Spring 2009, the PTC consulted with the Provost's Office, at their request, regarding a 
proposal to allow the Provost to request additional information from candidates. After 
discussion, the Provost's Office decided not to pursue the proposal. 
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Report of the A & S Senate Promotion and Tenure Committee 
September 2009 

Prepared by Joanne Davila, Former Chair PTC 
Presented by Gary Matthews, Current Chair PTC 

2008-2009 Committee: 

• Joanne Davila, Chair - Psychology (Social and Behavioral Sciences) 
• Ellen Broselow - Linguistics (Social and Behavioral Sciences) 
• Vitaly Citovsky - Biochemistry (Natural Sciences) 
• Jacqueline Reich - Comparative Literary and Cultural Studies (Humanities and Fine 

Arts) 
• Peter Manning - English (Humanities and Fine Arts; Fall semester only) 
• Gary Matthews - Neurobiology and Behavior (Natural Sciences) 
• Ryan Minor - Music (Humanities and Fine Arts) - non-tenured member 

Organization and functioning: 

The committee met regularly, typically bi-weekly, during the 2008-2009 academic year, with 
excellent attendance. All committee members are dedicated and hard working. They take their 
position seriously and behave in a professional, ethical manner. The committee functions very 
well as a group, demonstrating cohesion and respect for all members. The committee also met 
three times during the 2009 summer session. Summer meetings have become increasingly 
necessary to deal with new hires whose appointments begin in September, as well as complex 
cases. 

Philosophy and process: 

The PTC plays an important role in the College of Arts and Sciences. The PTC represents the 
faculty and serves as a means for providing quality control for the faculty. The PTC 
independently assesses cases of tenure and promotion and makes advisory recommendations to 
the Dean accordingly. The faculty members who make up the committee are critical to its 
functioning and success and it is important to continue to elect strong members to serve on the 
committee. 

The PTC has maintained a strong level of continuity in process with prior years. We continue to 
adhere strongly to the Policies of the Board of Trustees, and to focus decisions on scholarship, 
teaching, and service. We recognize that every case is different and make certain that we take 
into account diversity across departments and types of scholarly achievements. 

In making decisions, the main question that we focus on is whether the candidate' s scholarship is 
having an impact on their field. Our ability to assess this relies on the clarity with which this is 
presented in the dossier, and we rely heavily on the views expressed in outside letters and in the 
chair's letters. A few comments about each are in order. Regarding outside letters, those that 
come from individuals who do not have a close professional relationship with the candidate are 
essential, as they are likely to be least biased by personal connections. Regarding the chair's 





letters, it is critical that they express and discuss both the strengths and weaknesses of the case, 
particularly those pointed out by outside letter writers. Providing a clear rationale for the 
departmental vote is also extremely important. If there were "no" votes or abstentions, it is 
important to clarify the reasons for such votes. Chair's letters that simply reiterate or quote from 
outside letters, or that present a run-down of the faculty discussion of the case are least helpful to 
the PTC and are a disservice to the candidate. Unfortunately, many chairs' letters continue to be 
written in this manner. 

Regarding the assessment of scholarly ability for promotion to Full Professor, the PTC feels that 
promotion should not be awarded just for significant administrative or other accomplishments, 
but should be awarded only to those who show true excellence and a strong reputation in creative 
and scholarly activities. However, teaching and service do matter, and weight is placed on the 
extent to which candidates for full professor have shown initiative in contributing to the future of 
their department and their field. 

Caseload and actions: 

From 9111 /08 through 911109, the PTC acted on 32 cases. Of these, 17 were cases for promotion 
with tenure, 2 were cases for tenure of individuals hired as Associate Professors without tenure, 
I 0 were cases for promotion to full professor, and 3 were new appointments (with tenure). Four 
of the cases were from SoMAS, and one was from journalism (note that the CAS Dean does not 
act on these cases). 

Of the promotion cases acted on (excluding the new appointments; n = 29), the departments were 
in favor of promotion in 28 cases and the PTC agreed with the departmental recommendation in 
all but three cases (one promotion to full, two promotion and tenure). In the one case in which 
the department was not in favor of promotion, the PTC concurred. 

Of the 27 cases that have been acted on by the Dean(s) (Dean Staros and more recently Dean 
Squires), the Dean has agreed with the PTC in all but two cases (one promotion to full, one 
tenure and promotion). In both cases, the PTC recommended against promotion, but the Dean 
recommended in favor of promotion. Note that one of the cases on which the Dean agreed with 
the PTC was the case in which both the department and the PTC were not in favor of promotion. 
Of the 27 cases, 23 have progressed to the Provost and President, and both have agreed with the 
prior recommendations (yielding promotion in all cases, but the one for which the Department, 
PTC, and Dean were not in favor). Two cases have progressed to the Provost, who has agreed 
with the prior recommendations. The remainder of the cases (n = 2) are in progress. The four 
SoMAS cases and one journalism case have all been acted on by the Provost and President and 
resulted in promotion in all cases. 

Other: 

1. The PTC continued to consider the move to the use of electronic dossiers. The committee 
continues to be in favor and will continue to determine how to best implement such a process. 





2. In spring 2006, the PTC was contacted by members oflibrary science to initiate discussion 
about whether library files could be evaluated through the A & S PTC. This discussion continued 
through the 2007 /2008 academic year, with a number of meetings of the PTC and the library 
faculty. In October 2008, the librarians voted to stay with their own promotion and tenure 
procedures. As such, the A & S PTC will not act on library files. 

3. Three amendments proposed by the PTC were passed by the Senate in October and November 
2008. The first was to amend language in the PTC Guidelines to clarify what is expected in the 
candidate' s research statement. The second was to update the biographical file accordingly to 
reflect the changes in the Guidelines regarding the research statement, as well as to update 
outdated terminology used in the biographical file. The third was to include the biographical file 
as an appendix to the PTC Guidelines. All changes have been implemented. 

4. During Fall 2008 and Spring 2009, the PTC consulted with the Provost and with the School of 
Journalism regarding the School's promotion and tenure guidelines. The School of Journalism 
revised its guidelines in accordance with PTC requests for greater clarity and specificity. 

5. In Fall 2008, the PTC consulted with Mark Aronoff, Graham Glynn, and Emily Thomas 
regarding changes to the University Course Evaluations. The PTC provided them with a list of 
suggestions that would facilitate utility of the evaluations for the PTC review of dossiers. 

6. In February 2009, the PTC consulted with Ruth Ben-Zvi, at her request, regarded handling 
course evaluations for small graduate courses in a way that would be useful to the PTC. 

7. In February 2009, the PTC consulted with the Dean's Office, at their request, to decide that in 
cases where an individual was hired at senior rank without tenure, and then is coming up for 
tenure, the PTC expects to review a file that meets the guidelines for regular tenure files. If the 
file is going to come to the PTC within one year of hiring, then the department can use the hiring 
file, as long as they add what is necessary to bring it up to tenure file standards. However, if the 
file is going to come to the PTC more than one year after hiring, a new, complete tenure file is 
required. An amendment to update the PTC guidelines in this regard will be prepared this fall. 

8. In Spring 2009, the PTC consulted with the Dean's Office, at their request, to decide that 
notices of PTC recommendations are to be sent to departments immediately (rather than the old 
procedure of 14 days later) . 

9. In Spring 2009, the PTC consulted with the Provost's Office, at their request, regarding a 
proposal to allow the Provost to request additional information from candidates. After 
discussion, the Provost's Office decided not to pursue the proposal. 





Arts and Sdences Senate 
Tentative Agenda 

April 20, 2009 

I. Approval of tentative agenda 
-II. Approval of minutes of March 23, 2009 
III. Report of the College of Arts and Sciences (J. Stares) 
IV. Report of the Judiciary Committee (G. Fouron) 
V. Report on the Humanities Institute (A. Kaplan) 
VI. President's Report (R. Ben-Zvi) 
VII. Old Business 
VIII. New Business 

Arts and Sciences Senate 
Minutes of March 23, 2009 

-I. Approval of tentative agenda: approved 

II. Approval of minutes from February 16, 2009: approved. 

III. Report from the College of Arts and Sciences (J. Starns): 
• Budget target for college. Overall cut University-wide was 10%, Provost 8%, CAS about 

7%. 
• Provost charge: provide each department with a target. 
• Freeze will lift when departments meet their target. 
• President signed off on a revenue sharing plan for new master's program, enhanced 

enrollment and existing master's programs. 
• Many departments have put in proposals. The deadline is in a few days and we expect to 

receive more. 

IV. Report of the FRRPC (H. Silverman) 
• Committee working on three issues: 

1. Guidelines for cross-departmental secondary academic appointments of regular Full­
time Stony Brook faculty. 

. Guidelines for the title of Senior Lecturer. '.fhere is an interest on part of 
Administration to address non-research active tenured faculty, 
3. Responsibilities of tenured faculty. 

o issues have been endorsed by the A&S Executive Committee. 

• Dr. Silverman summarized the Guidelines for Cross-departmental Secondary Academic 
Appointments of Regular Full-time Stony Brook Faculty 

Vote on motion to approve the Guidelines for Cross-departmental Secondary Academic 
Appointments of Regular Full-time Stony Brook Faculty: All in favor, none against, one 
abstention. Motion passed. 

• Dr. Silverman summarized the Guidelines for Title of Senior Lecturer. 



• Recognizes long term commitment for lecturers. 
• Has the general support of the UUP. · ·· 

Vote on motion to approve Guidelines for Title of Senior Lecturer: all in favor, none against, 
three abstentions. Motion passed. Vote to approve FRRPC Report: all in favor. 

V. President's Report (R. Ben-Zvi) 

• No report. 

VI. Old Business: no old business. 

VII. New Business: no new business. 

Meeting adjourned at 4:22 p.m. 

Submitted by: Laurie Theobalt, Secretary 


